	PART 1

(OPEN TO THE PUBLIC)
	ITEM NO.


	REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR OF CORPORATE SERVICES

	TO THE QUALITY & PERFORMANCE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

ON

26TH MARCH 2001

	SUBJECT:     AUDIT REVIEW OF FINANCIAL SYSTEMS 1999/2000 - PROGRESS



	RECOMMENDATIONS:

It is recommended that:

i)
Members note the content of the report.

ii)
The District Auditor in her audit of the 2000/2001 financial systems be requested to highlight areas where significant progress from the 1999/2000 recommendations have not been made.

	EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:

The District Auditor carried out a review of the adequacy of the City Council’s financial systems as part of the annual audit of the accounts.  This report is a follow up report at the request of this committee on the progress made on the implementation of some of those recommendations.

	BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS:

(Available for public inspection)

Statement of Accounts 1999/2000.

Report of the District Auditor on a review of the Financial Systems.

Minutes of the meeting of Quality and Performance Scrutiny Committee 11th December 2000.

	CONTACT OFFICER:    Colin Kay - Telephone number 793 3245



	WARD(S) WHICH REPORT RELATES:    Non specifically.



	KEY COUNCIL POLICIES:    Planning the overall direction for the City.



	DETAILS: Continued overleaf


1.
INTRODUCTION
1.1
This report is a follow up as requested by members to the report originally submitted to this Committee on the 11th December 2000.

2.
BACKGROUND
2.1
The original report dealt with the work carried out by the District Auditor on the financial systems as part of the 1999/2000 audit.

3.
COMMENTS
3.1
Appendix 1 to this report contains details of all the District Auditors recommendations that were agreed but not implemented together with the target date for implementation.

3.2
Details of the current progress made in implementing the original recommendations are shown at each response.

3.3
Members will observe that quite a considerable amount of progress has been made since the initial report was presented to committee.

3.4
The District Auditor is currently working on finalising the financial systems report for 2000/2001 and any items still outstanding from previous audits will be included in the report.

4.
SPECIFIC ISSUES RAISED BY MEMBERS
4.1
Members of this committee requested that a follow up report was prepared providing an update on the implementation of the agreed recommendations of the District Auditor and in particular focusing on the following four issues.

Details of the finalised VAT penalty incurred by the City Council in 1999/2000.
The VAT officer responsible for the City Council has indicated verbally that the application for mitigation has been partially successful.  The amount of the mitigation is given as £157,260.01 on a penalty amount of £335,105.10.  This would leave a net penalty of £177,844.59.  There is a discrepancy in the figure quoted for the penalty as the actual penalty charged and paid amounted to £332,102.  On this basis net penalty charge would be reduced to £174,841.49.  The formal mitigation notice is expected shortly at which time the finalised penalty amount can be determined.

In view of the circumstances involved the amount of mitigation allowed is disappointing and on receipt of the formal notification consideration will be given to the submission of an appeal.

Clarification as to the relationship between the Lowry Trust and the City Council, specifically the terms of reference for the Lowry Centre Committee and the financial support provided by the City Council.
Details are included in the responses to Recommendations 14-18 in Appendix 1.

Clarification as to whether all schools are aware that education transport is to be fully delegated to them once the current contract ends in August 2001.
Details are included in the response to Recommendation 13 in Appendix 1.

Details of the current procedures with regard to the issuing of reminders letters to sundry debtors.
A detailed note is included at Appendix 2.

5.
RECOMMENDATIONS
5.1
Members note the content of the report.

5.2
The District Auditor in her audit of the 2000/2001 financial systems be requested to highlight areas where significant progress from the 1999/2000 recommendations have not been made.


A.  WESTWOOD


Director of Corporate Services

AUDIT OF FINANCIAL SYSTEMS 1999/2000

PROGRESS MADE ON THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE RECOMMENDATIONS


SINCE THE MEETING OF THE PERFORMANCE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
	
	
	TARGET

DATE

	
	MAIN ACCOUNTING SYSTEM
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R1
	Complete regular bank reconciliations in a timely fashion throughout the year.
	April 2001

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	Work has been completed on each of the various elements which make up the overall reconciliation exercise.  An action plan has been set up which seeks to bring the work up to date by the end of March.  At present steady progress is being made to achieve the timetable.
	

	
	MAIN ACCOUNTING SYSTEM
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R2
	Reconcile VAT payments from the VAT return to the VAT creditor.
	2000/01

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	A full monthly reconciliation of VAT claims to the VAT control account has now been introduced.  These procedures have been agreed with the appropriate Customs and Excise officers.
	

	
	MAIN ACCOUNTING SYSTEM
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R3
	All VAT reconciliations and returns should be reviewed by a senior officer.
	2000/01

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	The VAT monthly claim is checked by the taxation officer.
	

	
	The process of verifying the claim involves ensuring that the control account is reconciled.
	

	
	MAIN ACCOUNTING SYSTEM
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R4
	Complete regular creditor control account reconciliations throughout the year.
	2000/01

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	Unlike the previous financial system, SAP processes creditors within the system.  Transactions initiated in SAP are confirmed to be in balance by a summary check of the total SAP postings i.e. debits and credits agree.  Detailed procedures to verify and record individual payment runs need to be agreed with audit although these are all recorded within the system with a full audit trail to the initiating officer.
	

	
	MAIN ACCOUNTING SYSTEM
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R8
	The "e-merge" system should incorporate a control check to agree the total interfaced between feeder systems and the main accounting system.
	2000/01

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	Due to the integrated nature of the SAP system, the number of feeders to the general ledger has reduced.  Previous feeder systems such as creditors, debtors and payroll (partially) are no longer required.  A number of feeder systems e.g. foster carers, student awards, housing benefits interface with SAP to produce cheques and BACS payments and the total of each interface file is confirmed with the originating officer before payments are produced.  An interface also exists to post NCR income to the SAP ledger.  These postings have now been reconciled to October 2000 and work is continuing to bring the reconciliation fully up to date.  The regular verification and recording of feeder system postings will be formalised.  Transactions initiated in SAP are confirmed to be in balance by a summary check of the total SAP postings i.e. debits and credits agree.  Detailed procedures to verify and record individual payment runs need to be agreed with audit although these are all recorded within the system with a full audit trail to the initiating officer.
	

	
	REVIEW OF BUDGET RISKS AREAS
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R13
	Budgets should reflect Council policy in all service areas.  Clarification as to whether all schools are aware that Education transport is to be fully delegated to them once the current contract ends in August 2001.
	2001/02

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	All schools that have a delegated budget for transport are fully aware of the formula for delegation.  These schools were consulted in 2000/01 and the budget was devolved on a trial basis from September 2000.
	

	
	As part of the budget for 2001/02 the transport manager in consultation with the finance team assessed the delegated budget requirements for schools for them to provide transport in line with the agreed policy.  For children travelling outside the authority or to mainstream schools within the authority an assessment of the likely cost was made taking account of policy and routes.  The budget for 2001/02 has been increased by £160,000 to take account of these needs.  Variations in the year could still lead to an overspent budget but the current budget has been set at a level to reflect anticipated need.  This exercise will be carried out as part of the annual budget process in future years.
	

	
	THE LOWRY
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R14
	The Council should determine how the Lowry budget should be approved each year.
	

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	Arising from discussion with the Arts Council and the City Council, the Lowry is now in the process of drawing up a revised business plan in the light of operating experience during the first year and this business plan should be available to the City Council by the end of March.  Following assessment by officers, this will then be presented formally to the City Council’s Lowry Centre Committee for consideration.
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R15
	The Council should seek to identify ‘industry norms’ to help it determine the reasonableness of the Lowry budget.
	

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	In conjunction with the Arts Council, a review of financial targets is being undertaken for the new business plan and once agreed, these will form the basis of future monitoring and evaluation of financial performance.
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R16
	The Council should seek to agree performance measures with the Lowry to act as an incentive to control cost and raise income.  For example:

- target occupancy rates

- target sponsorship levels

- target catering surplus

- income to cost ratios, such as marketing to sales.
	

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	See also R15 above.  The City Council has made it clear in discussion with officers of the Lowry that the funding approved in the 5-year business plan represents the maximum support the City Council will provide.
	

	
	
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R17
	The Council should request that the Lowry provides officers with monthly management accounts.
	

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	Monthly monitoring meetings continue to be held with officers of the Lowry.  The monthly management accounts presented to the Lowry Board are made available to City Council officers.
	

	
	
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R18
	The Lowry budget should be held within a single Director’s control total budget and subjected to normal budget monitoring procedures.
	2001/02

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	As mentioned in the initial response to the District Auditor, the budget for the Lowry will be held in the Education and Leisure budget from 2001/02.
	

	
	ADEQUACY OF SYSTEMS
	

	
	CASH AND BANK
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R21
	Reinstate the under and overs monitoring procedures and statements.
	2000/01

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	Following the temporary withdrawal of the Monthly Monitoring report because of workload pressures the report has been reintroduced from November 2000.  It should be noted that whilst the report was suspended the monitoring procedures continued to be applied, it was simply the reporting element which was withdrawn.
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R23
	Procedure notes should be updated.
	2000/01

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	Procedure notes for existing processes are in place and are adequate.  However, it is acknowledged that a number of changes have recently taken place or are in hand currently and appropriate amendments to procedure notes will be made to reflect these changes.  Changes to the structure of the team and the allocation of duties are iminent and procedure notes will be revised to reflect these changes when they have been put in place.
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R25
	Post should be opened by two staff and the remittance book should be signed by two staff to evidence the amount received.
	2000/01

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	This procedure applies for cash and postal orders.  The volume of cheques received is such that to list them all is not thought to be good use of staff resources in light of the lower level of risks associated with cheques.
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R26
	Postal orders should be recorded on remittance lists by the postal team.
	2000/01

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	Postal orders along with cash are opened by two members of staff and the remittance book signed by the same members of staff.
	

	
	CREDITOR PAYMENTS
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R33b
	Complete regular creditor control account reconciliations throughout the year.
	2000/01

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	Please see response to R4 which also applies here.
	

	
	LOANS AND INVESTMENTS
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R35
	Quarterly reconciliations should be carried out between logotech and LAFIS.
	2000/01

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	Regular reconciliations are now being carried out and are up to date.
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R37
	The Education department should develop:
	

	
	*
a support framework for schools to allow them to undertake effective procurement.
	2001/02

	
	*
explicit performance standards and targets for inclusion in all central services SLA’s
	2000/01

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	*
The Education Directorate will be providing a series of training sessions and written guidance for Headteachers on the principles of best value and procurement. The Principal Group Accountant, the Head of Inspection/Advisory and the directorate’s Best Value Officer, are developing this program.  The first session which will be mainly awareness raising is programmed to be presented to primary Headteachers on March, 29th 2001.
	

	
	*
Performance targets and standards are to be developed and included in SLA’s to schools with effect from the academic year 2001/02.  Performance will be monitored against these targets and service providers will be reporting to the Services to Schools Group, which consists of representative Head teachers.
	

	
	FRAUD AND CORRUPTION

OVERALL ARRANGEMENTS
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R39
	Develop registers or other mechanisms for members and officers to record the offering or receipt of hospitality and gifts.
	

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	A register of Members’ receipts of hospitality and gifts is in place.  In respect of officers the following Directorates now keep such records:-

Personnel, Corporate Services, Community and Social Services, Housing Services, Chief Executives and Environmental Services.
	

	
	Development Services and Education and Leisure are in the process of putting such procedures in place.
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R40
	Update standing orders to include a section on land disposals.
	2000/01

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	The Head of Law and Administration hopes to have in place all updated Standing Orders and Contractual Standing Orders by June 2001, so that they can form part of the City Council’s Constitution for onward transmission to the Secretary of State.
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R42
	Update contract standing orders to include:

*
contract errors and anomalies

*
contract variations.
	2000/01

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	The Head of Law and Administration hopes to have in place all updated Standing Orders and Contractual Standing Orders by June 2001, so that they can form part of the City Council’s Constitution for onward transmission to the Secretary of State.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	
	ADDENDUM
	

	
	COUNCIL TAX
	

	a)

	Implement Internal Audit’s recommendation - continue to reduce time taken to process amendments.
	2000/01

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	It is hoped that the recently introduced up-grade of the Document Management system, Iclipse, automatic letter production and the soon to be introduced centralisation of Benefits resources will assist in achieving this aim.
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	b)

	Implement Internal Audit’s recommendation - devise a better system for following up time related exemptions. 
	

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	The points made above at a) plus the restructure of the section in so far as it affects the Inspector’s function should improve performance in this respect.
	

	
	NNDR
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	a)
	Implement Internal Audit’s recommendation - improve the separation of duties on the NNDR section.
	

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	The revised structure is to be implemented shortly, the target date being 1st April 2001.
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	b)
	Implement Internal Audit’s recommendation - action referrals for committal during recovery action.
	

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	To be implemented following the revision of the structure referred to at a) above.
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	c)

	Implement Internal Audit’s recommendation - store backup data at a location away from the Civic Centre.
	

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	The position remains unchanged.  However, I.T. Services are conscious of the advantages represented by the recommendation and continue to seek suitable alternative accommodation.
	

	
	
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	d)
	Implement Internal Audit’s recommendation - test the disaster recovery procedures in place.
	

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	A new contract for disaster recovery services has recently been signed by I.T. Services.  However, this excludes the machine on which the NNDR system is held.  This decision was taken in the light of the fact that all systems are to be removed from this machine in the near future and the perceived low risk associated with the system compared to other systems (which are covered by a disaster recovery contract).
	

	
	SUNDRY DEBTORS
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R34b
	Target dates for the raising of sundry debtors should be set and monitored in all directorates.
	2000/01

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	As part of the GMAMT Benchmarking Group it is requested that Sundry Debtor invoices are issued within 14 days of the service being provided, or within 14 days of the issuing directorate having all the necessary information.
	

	
	Once the requisition has been received on the FSG the invoices are being processed and printed daily.
	

	
	RECOMMENDATION
	

	R34c
	Consider quarterly reconciliations between the sundry debtors system and the main accounting system.
	

	
	RESPONSE
	

	
	The raising of Debtor invoices and cash income within SAP effects the double entry accounting process, with the general ledger accounts updated on-line ensuring that the financial records are up to date.  Quarterly reconciliations could be undertaken using the reporting mechanism within SAP.
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